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SILC COUNCIL QUARTERLY BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES 
May 11, 2018
Crowne Plaza Lansing West 
SILC Voting Members Present: Aaron Andres, Robin Bennett, Lisa Cook-Gordon, Sara Grivetti, Michael Hamm, Mairead Warner.
SILC Voting Members Absent: None
SILC Voting Members Excused: Gabriella Burman, Kelsey Kleimola, Mark Pierce, Rebecca Parten, Alexander Darr.
SILC Ex-Officio Members Present: Lisa Kisiel (BSBP), Bill Addison (MRS), Annie Urasky (MDCR).
SILC Staff: Rodney Craig, Terri Robbins, Tracy Brown.
Guests: Marlene Malloy, Eleanor Canter, Joe Harcz,
SILC BUSINESS MEETING

R. Bennett called the meeting to order, 10:03 am, a quorum was present.  
WELCOME & INTRODUCTIONS

R. Bennett welcomed Council members, Ex-Officios and guests, introductions were made.

AGENDA
The May 11, 2018 Quarterly Business Agenda was reviewed. 
Motion by S. Grivetti, seconded by M. Hamm to approve the May 11, 2018 Agenda as presented. Carried. 
CONSENT AGENDA

February 9, 2018 Draft Quarterly Business Meeting Minutes, Executive Committee Minutes and Finance Committee Minutes were reviewed.

Motion by A. Andres, seconded by L. Cook-Gordon to accept and place on file the Executive Committee Minutes, Finance Committee Minutes and SPIL Committee Minutes. Carried. 
Motion by M. Hamm, seconded by S. Grivetti to accept and place on file the February 9, 2018 Draft Quarterly Business Meeting Minutes with one clarification: Michael Hamm did attend the teleconference meeting but called in late. Carried. 
Reports

MRS – Bill Addison:
· Continuation of our MR training. MR training is the ability to communicate with our clients on a better level and providing our services.  We are now what we call up to level six in our training, which means all managers and all executive board directors have taken at least six levels of MI training.  
· MRS attended CSAVR, a one‑week program in which we interact with other states.  Came back with a lot of good ideas on how to administer of our programs.  
· MRS is awaiting their RSA audit report, it is expected sometime within the next week.  The importance of the report is it will provide us with some directions and recommendations on administering our programs.  

BSBP- Lisa Kisiel:
· BSBP is engaging in a motivational interviewing initiative.

· BSBP is also engaging with the Older Individuals who are Blind Technical Assistance Center (OIBTAC) at Mississippi State. OIBTAC is a technical assistance agreement that we've been working with Mississippi State on to help improve and increase the effectiveness and outcomes for our OIB customers.  Those are individuals who are 55 and older who have significant vision loss and who are interested in maintaining their independence in their home.  
· Independent Living Part B, we are utilizing those services to address the needs of individuals who are not vocational and who are not older blind. 
· In February of 2018, the Independent Living Program and the Vocational Rehabilitation Program merged.
· Leamon Jones has retired from over 40 years of service from BSBP.
· Lisa Kisiel has acquired the Independent Living Older Blind and the Independent Living Part B Programs under the Field Services Division.  
· BSBP is working hard on our vocational rehabilitation goals in terms of helping individuals to become employed with demand driven occupations.

· BSBP is working to provide services to our pre‑employment transition students and our Centers for Independent Living are a huge part of that. 
· BSBP is doing what we call short programs or weekend programs. In June, we have a short program at the Great Wolf Lodge learning about the hospitality industry.  We have 19 students signed up for this program.  We're also working with the Disability Network to assist us in providing some of that programming.  

IL Network Update Mark Pierce
· Disability Network Michigan held their annual advocacy day at the capitol this past Wednesday.  We shared position statements on employment, education, sub‑minimum wage, long‑term services and supports, and transportation.  These position statements will be available on Disability Network Michigan's website next week.  
· We continue to engage in a Nursing Facility Transition Program redesign.  The new program will begin on October 1st and is designed to ensure consumer choice and providers person‑centered planning for each person who wants to transition and other enhancements that are more consumer controlled.  This effort is included Medicaid waiver providers and the home and community‑based services office in MDHHS.  
· CILs and MRS are beginning the redesign process for Pre‑employment Services.  While in its infancy, we are working on service and rate realignment and will also include an element of evaluation.  
· As Disability Network Michigan was finalizing their annual MDHHS report to the legislature, it was discovered our outcome number had dropped significantly.  Upon further review, it was discovered that the outcomes from several CILs were missing in the data query.  This was a corrected issue and the outcome report now reflects the data from all 15 CILs.  The report data can be found on the Disability Network Michigan annual report found on their website.  

SILC Executive Director Report:

· Staff has remained focused on implementing the State Plan for Independent Living and ensuring our work plan objectives and requirements with our contracts are completed.  
· The SPIL Committee will be meeting monthly from this point forward.  The committee met last Friday. That meeting is open to the public. 
· Staff and individual council members are involved in several activities and councils, especially areas including Employment First, and remain active in building relationships with SPIL activities.  
· Staff will be developing the FY2019 SILC budget and will work with the DSUs on implementation. 
· The Common Disability Agenda remains a very critical function of our SPIL implementation.  Staff is developing a time frame document, which will show the levels of progress as we move forward.  
· Staff is also working closely with both Disability Network Oakland Macomb and Disability Network Wayne County Detroit.   

NEW BUSINESS 
Discussion/Approval of Required SILC Policies

· Under WIOA, there are standards and indicators that SILC must comply with under the new law.  
· SILC as a public body must have indicators of minimum compliance. We must have operational policies about member recruitment, conflict of interest, public meeting requirements, and/or advanced notice of public SILC meetings, closed‑session council meetings, accommodation requests, public input into the state plan, and a process to verify CIL eligibility to sign the SPIL.  
· SILC had all these policies in place already.  However, they were not located in one operational document and several of them did need to be updated.  
Motion by S. Grivetti, seconded by L. Cook-Gordon to approve SILC Policies that are in compliance with WIOA with an enhancement to include communication language to be fully inclusive for future iteration. Carried. 
Position Statement on Sub-Minimum Wage Discussion

· Robin took information from several reports that we shared to highlight some of the statistics and quotes.  
· We did have a few recommendations from folks after having reviewed it.  One of which was at the bottom of the second page where it talks about the paragraph in quotes.  Says competitive labor market or part or full‑time basis.  The suggestion was that we reference Michigan's minimum wage in here.  But it is a quote and if you look above, it indicates that it is the Michigan Employment First Executive Order that that language was derived from.  
· There was also a request that we add additional information from a more recent reporter.  Most of the statistics on page one is from the 2014 report and we have taken that under advisement.  
· I would appreciate council feedback.  I think it's very impactful when we are talking with legislators that they recognize this issue was recognized in 2014, so when they talk about meeting time, the evidence that we've had is present.  
· Another suggestion for an edit was at the bottom where we have MISILC's website.  Was that we change that from MISILC to the MISILC.org subminimum wage.  

Approval of FY2019 SILC Council Meeting Schedule

· Meeting schedule was reviewed.
· November meeting needs to be changed to November 2, 2018.
Motion by M. Hamm, seconded by A. Andres to approve the FY2019 SILC Council Meeting Schedule as amended. Carried. 
Public Comment – Attachment A

Direct Care Wages Presentation (SPIL GOAL 5:  Long-Term Services and Supports

Michigan’s IL program will continue to promote community-based living as the preferred living arrangement for people with disabilities. Objective 2:  2. Michigan’s IL Network will engage in system advocacy activities at both a state and federal level to promote policies that place community-based living as the preferred Options.) 

Dr. Clare Luz, Age Alive Director, IMPART Alliance, PI, Assistant Professor, Family and Community Medicine, College of Osteopathic Medicine, Michigan State University.

MDOT Presentation (Goals 1:  Inclusive and Accessible Communities Michigan’s IL Program will strive to create inclusive and accessible communities so people with disabilities can participate in all aspects of society.) 

Sharon Edgar, Administrator, Office of Passenger Transportation, Michigan Department of Transportation.

ADJOURNMENT       SILC Business Meeting adjourned at 3:01 p.m.                               
ATTACHMENT A
Joe Harcz

My name is Joe.  Member of NCIL, NFB staff.  This organization is a public body.  They must follow the Michigan Open Meetings Act, they must follow the Michigan Freedom of Information Act.  It has not.  I sent you our case log.  I sent you Eastern Michigan University.  That applies to the MiSILC Corporation since it is 100% publicly funded.  Yet, over and over and over again, I am denied even a response to request for information.  The Michigan Open Meetings Act and Michigan Freedom of Information Act are there to protect the public from abuse and from public entities using public forums for abusing those.  The fact of what Rodney said, that he would, you are not.  I sent you the case log, the newspapers, and others related to standing committees and deliberations.  I have been denied access to even your dialogues.  A failure to respond to a request for information is a violation each and every time of the Freedom of Information Act.  Each and every time.  And you're obligated under WIOA to follow all applicable state and local laws.  Mr. Craig again denoted that the SILC is a public body and it's a shameful one at that, ladies and gentlemen.  We only muster six people to this very meeting and when we have money going left and right unaccountable in violation, by the way, of conflict of interest laws behind closed doors.  The council policy is bogus and it doesn't jive with the (inaudible) in which there was no conflict of interest policy stated.  There is no, ladies and gentlemen, between having a public body receiving 100% public funds.  None.  You are stewards and you are liable.  And, Rodney, Terry, and Tracy, you are public employees paid for fully with public funds.  You have the obligation to follow those laws.  We also do not have proper notification of meetings in accordance with the Michigan Meetings Act.  I will reference the SPIL Committee meeting of last Friday, which is supposed to be open to the public and supposed to record comment.  No comment was spoken.  Also, in violation of motions.  There is no consumer co‑chair to this date.  Went all around the merry go round.  If I hear subject matter expert one more time and it's a non‑disabled person speaking, it is a specific violation of the Independent Living Policy.  The rest of the stuff, I will wait by the way.  And that is part of the public record.  Every time I make a request for information, every time I make a comment, those need to be responded to.  In between meetings.  You are government officials, ladies and gentlemen.  You are responsible for acting in a responsible manner.  I also want to talk about the comment this morning made by Rodney informing the DSUs.  Well, wait a minute.  We only have one DSE and by the way, Rodney, the reports that are part of the public record made to MRS and BSBP that were noted in the ‑‑ 

Eleanor Canter

I request a written response to these comments, as required by SILC Policies.

This is the third SILC business meeting in a row – taking course over 9 months – that has not had any SILC business on the agenda of a five-hour meeting. That tells me that final agency determinations are being made behind closed doors.

How did the SILC become the fiscal agent for the State Rehabilitation Council – also known as the Michigan Council for Rehabilitation Services – without ever discussing it at any open meeting? Why is the SILC conducting strategic planning sessions that are not open to the public?

These are violations of the Open Meetings Act. The SILC is a public body. Establishing a corporation does not excuse the SILC from its responsibilities to comply with FOIA and the Open Meetings Act. Why is the SILC withholding its bylaws from the public? That’s a clear cut, intentional violation of FOIA.

The new policies you just approved say that all SILC meetings are open to the public in compliance with the Open Meetings Act. Does that mean that meetings of standing committees are going to be opened to the public? Or are we just producing another policy that the SILC has no intention of following?

The SILC is already not following its own policies. The SILC policies posted to your website state “At each SILC Business Meeting, Public Comment takes place at the beginning and end of each meeting”. So why is public comment only taking place in the middle of the meeting, after all decisions have been made? It is obvious that the SILC has no intention of actually considering public comment.

The Open Meetings Act requires that all standing committees must conduct open meetings and that any deliberations that lead to final agency determinations must be conducted in meetings that are open to the public. Why is that not happening? The Open Meetings Act is clear about when the Council can go into closed session. It cannot operate its committees in permanent closed session. And why would you want to?! Isn’t public input an important part of your job? Do you not believe in the principles of transparency and democracy?

Why were these new policies presented as though they must be approved immediately? Why were they approved without the opportunity for public comment? Obviously, the decisions have already been made behind closed doors – and that’s exactly what I’m talking about.

Further, it is incumbent on the SILC to provide a legal argument for why it feels entitled to regularly conduct business behind closed doors. No written justification has ever been provided by Rodney or anyone else.

I have spent years begging you all to educate yourselves on Independent living programs and the laws that govern public bodies. It is clear that no one has any intention of trying to do the right thing.
Sara Grivetti

I fully respect the confusion that lies within the difference between the MISILC Corporation and the SILC as a public body.  I know it is our policy not to respond to public comment in the meeting, however, I just need to go on record saying that the SILC is not the fiduciary for the Michigan Council on Rehabilitation Services.  The MISILC Corporation is a 501C3 entity registered in the State of Michigan is the fiduciary for both the SILC and the Rehab Council.  The purpose of that 501C3 is to provide services, such as fiduciary services.  They are the employee of record for Rodney.  The staff work for the 501C3.  Rodney is the only staff member that the SILC has authority over.  So while I respect the confusion that continues to arise with this and as we have recognized as a council this confusion can be cleared up with some better communication.  I just want it on record that this council operates in full transparency, and we have the authority through the corporation who has bylaws, whereas this council does not have bylaws.  This council is governed by executive order.  That executive order is on the state's website.  It'll fully outline for members of the public what our roles are.  The 501C3 bylaws are not subject to the open meetings act, nor are they subject to FOIA.  And have not been provided because of that reason.  And we want to ensure, as council members, that there is a clear delineation between the role of the MISILC Corporation and the role of SILC.  That's all I had.  

